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Earlier this week, the United States District Court for the Southern Dis trict of New York held that the antitrust 
laws do not apply to the listing decisions of options exchanges.  (A copy of the Opinion and Order appears below.)  
Combined with the recent decision in the "flipping" case, Friedman v. Solomon/Smith Barney et al., 2000 WL 
1804719 (S.D.N.Y. 2000)  (policies discouraging the immediate resale of IPO shares are impliedly immune from the 
antitrust laws), the court's decision helps to clarify the application of the antitrust laws to the securities industry.   
 
In Re Stock Exchanges Options Trading Antitrust Litigation is a putative class action resulting from a consolidation 
of twenty-nine lawsuits filed in 1999 following reports of DOJ and SEC investigations into allegations that the 
options exchanges had conspired to restrict the listing and trading of certain options classes to only one exchange at 
a time.  Although SEC regulations at one time required such exclusive listings, the SEC more recently has 
permitted the multiple listing of options subject to its oversight.  The SEC also has promulgated rules prohibiting the 
exchanges from agreeing among themselves to refrain from multiple listing. 
  
The defendants moved to dismiss the complaint on the ground that the antitrust laws had been 
implicitly repealed with respect to the alleged conduct.  Congress gave the SEC the authority to regulate the listing 
of options and the SEC has actively done so.  Therefore, the defendants argued, the elements of implied repeal set 
forth by the Supreme Court in Gordon v. New York Stock Exchange , 422 U.S. 659 (1975), had been 
met.  The district court agreed, holding that "applying the antitrust laws [to the listing of options] may circumscribe 
the SEC's regulatory authority in this area and hinder the operation of the securities laws." 
  
Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering represented the Pacific Exchange before the district court, and in the related SEC and 
DOJ investigations; it represented Salomon Smith Barney in the flipping case.  If you have any questions 
about either decision or would like to discuss their significance to the securities industry,  please contact Bruce 
Coolidge at (202) 663-6376 (bcoolidge@wilmer.com), Ali Stoeppelwerth at (202) 663-6589 
(astoeppelwerth@wilmer.com),  Bill Kolasky at (202) 663-6357 (wkolasky@wilmer.com), or Jeff Ayer at (202) 
663-6088 (jayer@wilmer.com). 










































